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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the twenty‑fifth of January 2010
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Chair) *
	Cllr Miss V Ash *   **

	Cllr M R Allen
	Cllr R E Coombs *

	Cllr A B Boom *
	Cllr J P Corke *

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson *
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr P J Fleming*
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr M McGuire *
	Cllr Mrs S Groves 

	Cllr J B Taylor*
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard *   

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*


* Trained in the Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In attendance : Cllr Mrs M Olive (East Devon District Council)

10/1.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr Teare (P)
10/2.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr McGuire : East Devon budget (P); DCLG response (P) – employee of East Devon District Council
Cllr McGuire : Allotments (P) – lead Councillor on allotments

Cllr Boom : Green Spaces policy (P) – Millennium Green

Cllr Allen : Allotments (P) – resident in neighbourhood of proposed site

10/3.
To discuss the implications to the town of proposed cuts in East Devon District Council’s budget
The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper setting out the reasons behind the proposed cuts and the effect these would have on Honiton. She further advised Members that agreement had been reached for Honiton Community College to adopt the flowerbed outside Lloyds Bank and this was being progressed with East Devon District Council. In addition discussions were taking place with the Chamber of Commerce over possible business sponsorship of other flowerbeds and hanging baskets. She also advised that latest advice from East Devon District Council was that the cleaning of streets and toilets may not now be affected.
Cllr Ash advised Members that East Devon District Council had held a full day discussion on its budget and that it was looking at a 2-3% increase on council tax as well as increases to the cost of car parking. This would be discussed further by the Overview committee before being considered by the Executive and then full Council.

It was agreed that it was essential that the town continued to look as attractive as possible and the Clerk confirmed that this had been taken into consideration in the pre-application to the Making It Local AONB funding. Members expressed their concern about the late notification to town councils, making it too late to be taken into account in precept setting; they also questioned recent spending by East Devon District Council which they felt had contributed to the budget shortfall. Members felt that East Devon should undertake an economic assessment of the impact of their proposed cuts on towns and parishes; they were particularly concerned about the effect on the town centre of increased parking charges when free parking would be available at Heathpark, Tesco and Aldi.

In response to a query, the Clerk confirmed that her discussions with the Chamber regarding sponsorship were also covering joint working on Christmas decorations for the town. 

The committee agreed to vigorously oppose any increase in car parking charges, joining with other parishes if possible. The Council further agreed to discuss with East Devon District Council as part of the LDF process the possibility of the Town Council taking over responsibility for street and toilet cleaning. 
10/4
To discuss progress with the proposed allotments at Honiton Bottom Road

The Deputy Clerk had circulated a report outlining progress on the proposed allotments. Further to a query, the Clerk confirmed that any agreement with the Honiton Allotment Association would ensure that individual sheds were not erected on the allotment site, despite the recommendation not to include a central building.

Members discussed the suitability of the site, especially with regard to traffic, and the need to continue to look for additional sites. It was highlighted that any other site would involve the Town Council in purchase of land whereas Honiton Bottom Road was being offered by East Devon District Council as a transfer.
The committee agreed

a)
That site facilities be kept to a minimum (hard standing and water) with no building

b)
That £4,000 be kept in reserve against future provision of allotments on additional sites

c)
That the Honiton Bottom Road site be managed by the Honiton Allotment Association, supported by the Town Council

d)
That charges applied be reconsidered and set at a more realistic rate (approximately £50 per year for a full plot) to reduce the need for subsidy by the Honiton taxpayers

Cllr Howard left the meeting

10/5
To discuss the drafting of a Green Spaces policy
Cllr Allen had circulated a paper outlining the steps to be taken to produce a Green Spaces policy. Cllr Whitlock queried whether PPG17 applied more to planning authorities but it was agreed that, although this was the case, there was good reason for the Town Council to work with other local partners to explore issues prior to discussions on the LDF. The committee agreed that Cllr Allen should lead on this initiative and report back to the Policy committee on progress.

Cllr McGuire left the meeting

10/6
To agree any response from the Town Council to the Department for Communities and Local Government regarding a possible unitary council

Cllr Allen declared a personal interest in this item – employee of South Somerset District Council

Cllr Ash declared a personal interest in this item – East Devon District Councillor

Members discussed the paper forwarded by East Devon District Council regarding a discussion paper from the DCLG on a new unitary council, if established. The committee agreed to respond as follows :

a) A preference for each division to return two members, in view of the large area to be covered across Devon

b) Recognition that “all political groups” disenfranchises the large number of independent Councillors within Devon and this should be looked at further

Members further discussed the need for wider discussion on related matters as follows :
a) The need to reconsider the boundaries and wards of Honiton
b) The need to be briefed on the proposed joint working between East Devon District Council and South Somerset Council, particularly with regard to small grouping working

It was agreed that this should be discussed further at the next Policy meeting.

Cllr Olive left the meeting

10/7
To agree the Council’s Marketing Plan 

Cllr Whitlock introduced the Marketing Plan drafted by the Marketing Group. Cllr Ash advised that there would be a launch of the plan and associated materials on 23 March. The committee agreed to adopt the plan as a working document and in future drafts to strengthen the business content.
10/8
To discuss ways to improve recognition of people in the community

The Clerk had circulated the current regulations regarding Honoured Citizens; these were discussed and amended. The committee agreed that the Clerk should advertise the scheme so that the Policy committee could discuss nominees at its May meeting. The award of Honoured Citizen would then be made either at Mayor Making or at Charter Day.

Cllr Fleming asked that the Council consider other ways in which it could honour the good work carried out by people for the town and it was agreed that this should be discussed further at the next Policy committee meeting.

10/09
To discuss issues relating to Quality Council

The committee reviewed progress against the Quality Council criteria and agreed that the Council should aim to meet as many of the non-mandatory clauses as possible. The Clerk was instructed to assess the effectiveness of Talk of the Town and report back.

The Clerk had circulated copies of a draft Training Policy. This was agreed subject to the following amendments :

a) Training needs should relate to the Council’s Service Plan

b) Wording changed to read “All Members will be expected, subject to availability, to undertake training within a year of appointment in”

The committee discussed Members’ training needs and were satisfied with the current system of being informed by the Clerk of training opportunities, together with being able to request specific training they required. One particular need was identified as better understanding of the Council’s financial matters and the Clerk would run a training course in the near future for all Members interested.

10/10
To discuss ways in which the Town Council could assist in the clearing of Honiton pavements during icy weather

Members agreed that improvements could be made to the way the recent icy weather had been handled by the County Council and expressed their interest in helping in line with Devon County Council’s wish to empower local communities. It was agreed that this would be discussed further at the Town Management Advisory Committee when the relevant County officers would be present.
10/11.
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00pm

Copies of this document are available in large print

Signed Chair

8 February 2010


